
PLS 101 - Lecture 30

The next section of materials, I think, are very interesting and a lot of 
fun.  When we get through this chapter ó this chapter deals with the whole 
court system, talks about the Supreme Court, how the Supreme Court operates or 
the inner workings of the Supreme Court.  And then next week weíre gonna be 
talking about various types of very important court cases that deal with the 
first ten Amendments.  So weíll talk about Freedom of Speech, Freedom of 
Religion, Freedom of the Press, a lot of different kinds of cases that are 
very important cases that construct our case law.

So before we start talking about all that, itís a good idea, first of all, 
to talk about sort of the structure of the federal judiciary system.  So let 
me pull up that information here.  Here we go.  Of course, unfortunately, when 
youíve got computers operating in here too, thatís certainly not gonna 
contribute to any coolness.  Itís gonna be kind of hot here with that on, too.

But basically, when we think about our U.S. judiciary system ó let me just 
start off by saying this.  You know, we normally think of the Supreme Court as 
the first thing we think about.  But, yet, the Supreme Court is actually one 
over some 18,000 courts that we have here in the United States.  And, of 
course, most of the courts that we see and the courts that youíll come into 
contact with, if you ever do, are probably state courts.  These are the ones 
that really affect the average citizens.  Not the federal courts and certainly 
not the Supreme Court on an individual basis.  You know, the chances of you 
having a case argued before the Supreme Court certainly are not gonna be that 
great.

But when we put all the courts together, we basically have 52 different 
court systems.  If you think about this, we have one for each ó each state has 
their own court system.  We have one for the federal government and one for 
the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico.  Now, obviously there are many differences 
from one system to the next and weíre gonna be talking a little bit about 
Missouriís court system certainly.  But all of our court systems have some 
commonalities.  One of those commonalities is all these court systems, be it 
the federal level or the state levels, have whatís called trial courts and 
appellate courts.  And thereís some terms Iím gonna throw out here to you.

Trial courts are known as courts of original jurisdiction.  As you might 
think, appellate courts are courts of appellate jurisdiction.  Now, of course, 
that makes perfect sense.  Still, what does that mean and what are the basic 
differences between the two?  When you hear about in any system a court being 
a court of original jurisdiction, that is the first court to try a case.  
Thatís what it means by original jurisdiction.  Thatís the originating court 
basically.  The first court to hear a case is the court of original 
jurisdiction.  It could be a civil case, it could be a criminal case.

The appellate courts, of course, are the next higher level.  They may 
reconsider a decision by a lower court.  These are courts of appellate 
jurisdiction.  So obviously, if youíve seen plenty of TV shows and so forth, 
the losing party may appeal their case to a higher court.  That will be an 
appellate court.  Now, whatís very important and what a lot of people donít 
understand or appreciate is that courts of appellate jurisdiction do not retry 
a case.  Itís not a new trial here.  They do not retry the case.  But instead, 
that appellate court has a lot of leeway to say whether or not they even want 
to reconsider the lower case.  And what they will do, if they agree ó if 
somebody appeals their case, the higher court says we will or we will not 
review that case.  All theyíre going to do is simply review the case record of 



that lower court case.  Thatís all theyíre gonna do.  Theyíre not gonna retry 
the case.  But if they choose, they will review the case record of that lower 
court case.

Now, let me tell you what theyíre looking for if they choose to do this.  
What theyíre looking for is to see whether or not there are any flaws in the 
procedures or interpretations of the law.  They want to see whether or not, 
when they look at the record and look at the decisions rendered by the lower 
court, were there any flaws in procedures.  Were there any misinterpretations 
of the law.  Iíll give you a very, very simple example.  Somebody ó again, I 
donít know what the law is here.  Maybe you guys are more enlightened on some 
of these things than I am.  Here in Missouri if you get busted for marijuana, 
letís say an ounce of marijuana, I presume thatís a misdemeanor.  Anybody 
know?  Okay.  Thank you.  Donít point the camera this way, by the way.  Weíre 
not gonna ask how he knows that.  But presumably thatís what I thought.  
Because heís a budding lawyer in training.  Thatís how he knows.

So anyway, letís say that this same individual ó again, who we will not 
point the camera at ó happens to be caught by the police for less than an 
ounce of marijuana.  He goes before the judge and the judge says, ìHere in the 
court of original jurisdiction, we want to send a lesson to you young people 
here.  So instead of treating this as a misdemeanor, weíre gonna treat it as a 
felony.  Weíre gonna give you two years for it.î  Well, a smart lawyer would 
say obviously, ìWeíre going to appeal this case because apparently there were 
flaws in terms of the interpretation of laws.  This shouldíve been seen by the 
judge as a misdemeanor and not a felony.î  According to the laws on the books, 
the state laws, this would be a misdemeanor and not a felony.  Therefore, for 
the judge to treat it as a felony and to sentence that person for that amount 
of time would be inappropriate.  Then what would happen here is that the 
appellate court ó again, if it chooses to look at this case ó will not retry 
the case.  It will not really reexamine all the evidence.  It will look at the 
evidence that was presented in the lower case court proceedings, but it will 
simply overturn the decisions of that lower court.

So thatís what the appellate does.  Appellate courts do not ever retry a 
case.  They simply look at the lower court case record to make sure there were 
no flaws in procedures or interpretations of law that were made by the lower 
court.  We can come up with lots of other examples, but I think you see the 
point here.

Now, I donít have this up here on the PowerPoint, but a couple of other 
kinds of useful distinctions Iíll give you just to help you kind of know.  You 
now know the difference between original jurisdiction -- courts of original 
jurisdiction versus courts of appellate jurisdiction.  Let me give you another 
distinction thatís kind of helpful sometimes.  There are courts of limited 
jurisdiction and courts of general jurisdiction.  Itís a very simple kind of 
categorization.  Limited versus general jurisdiction.  And all that simply 
means is a court of limited jurisdiction deals specifically with a limited set 
of laws or situations.  So, for example, probate court or family court or tax 
court.  Those are courts of limited jurisdiction.  Courts of general 
jurisdiction basically as they say imply different ó you know, a more broader 
class of cases that cover both civil and criminal cases.

So youíve got general versus limited, original versus appellate.  And then 
Iíll give you one more and hereís my pen.  Thereís also one called ó another 
term, courts that have whatís called concurrent jurisdiction.  Again, just as 
a matter of introducing some of the materials.  Courts of concurrent 
jurisdiction.  Whatís that likely to mean?  Yeah, two things at the same time.  



Question, Pamela?
[Inaudible student response]

Yeah, general is just a broader classification.  That may include several 
things.  It could be, for example, family court, divorce court, probate court.  
Just a lot of different things together as opposed to being limited in terms 
of what it will accept.

But, now, concurrent jurisdiction is the idea that more than one court 
system can hear a case.  Just to give you a quick example of this, okay?  Two 
people from different states, Missouri and Arkansas, they become parties to a 
lawsuit.  So somebody in Missouri is suing somebody in Arkansas.  If that 
amount involves more than $50,000 ó again, Iím not gonna test you on the 
amount here ó but if the amount is over $50,000, this is a situation that 
could be tried in the Missouri court system, the Arkansas court system ó 
because theyíre from different states ó or even the federal court system.  
Thatís a good example of concurrent jurisdiction at work.

Now, once a decision has been made to try it in one system, however, you 
have to stay within the system.  So, for example, if they decide to try it in 
Missouri and you were a party to this lawsuit and you did not like the outcome 
of the Missouri decision by the Missouri judge, you then canít go and retry it 
in either a federal court or an Arkansas court.  You have to keep within that 
system and appeal the decision within that same system.  Again, that makes 
sense, right?  You have to stay within the system.

The one exception to that is that once youíve exhausted all your appeals 
within that system, then you might be able to appeal it to the U.S. Supreme 
Court.  A lot of U.S. Supreme Court cases will hear cases that came out of a 
state Supreme Court somewhere.  Once youíve exhausted the appeals within the 
system, you might then be able to appeal it through the U.S. Supreme Court.  
But even then, it all depends on what the issue involves.  If itís an issue, 
for example, that does not involve the Constitution, some kind of matters 
involving the Constitution and Constitutional rights, the U.S. Supreme Court 
will not even look at it.  And even then, they have the right to choose 
whether or not theyíll look at it.  But basically, only if it involves a 
matter of federal law or some provision of the U.S. Constitution will the U.S. 
Supreme Court then take a look at it possibly.  Yes?

[Inaudible student response]
Oh, thatís what weíre gonna talk about.  Yeah.  The question here is ó 

well, give me another example of a federal court.  In this case it would be a 
federal district court.  So youíve got the Missouri court system or the 
Arkansas court system.  Youíd go to the courts of original jurisdiction or in 
the federal system, a court of original jurisdiction which would be the 
federal district court.  And thatís what weíre actually gonna talk about right 
now.  Good question.  All the heat has not fried your brains yet.  Thatís 
great.

So letís talk about the federal court system again.  Weíre gonna talk 
about Missouri a little bit later on, but really the federal court system is a 
very important system and itís one again that the focus of our book is on, on 
the U.S. government.  So weíll talk about the federal judiciary.  And Iím 
gonna knock one aspect of this out of the way right now.  If we looked at the 
federal court system, we have ó weíre gonna talk about the traditional tier of 
different courts, but let me go ahead and deal with these.  These are called 
specialized courts.  Specialized courts, as you see right here, are some 
examples.  U.S. claims court, U.S. court of military appeals, U.S. court of 
international trade, U.S. tax courts.  These are basically ó by the way, what 



kind of courts are these, courts of limited or general jurisdiction?  Duh.  
Right.  Yeah.  Good, good.  Thatís very much the case.  These are courts of 
limited jurisdiction.  And those are some examples. So we have those in our 
federal system as well.  And again, youíve got these on the printout so donít 
worry about having to write down all those.  But you can see right now those 
are some examples of specialized courts in our federal system.

Now, hereís where we begin and hereís where Amyís question actually takes 
off.  If we basically then look at the federal court system more closely here, 
at the lowest level, the courts of original jurisdiction are the district 
courts.  Now, we have 94 district courts throughout the nation.  There are 94 
districts or divisions.  Thereís one here that encompasses the Springfield, 
Missouri area.  Each state, by the way, has at least one district and then 
some states will have more than that, right, because we have 94.  If only each 
district per state, then weíd only have 50 of these but we have 94 districts.  
So you would know, then, that some states, particularly the bigger, more 
populous states, are gonna have more than one district within that system.

Now, each district, by the way, has one to 28 judges in each federal 
district.  Now, these have a total ó at the lowest level here, a total of 649 
judges.  They review both civil and criminal cases, about 300,000 per year.  
This is pretty well detailed in the book so I wonít spend too much time on it 
here.  So anyway, we have 94 district courts, 649 judges.  They hear about 
300,000 cases per year.  By the way, the vast majority of these are not 
criminal cases but civil cases.  But they pertain to federal law of some sort.  
So thatís the lowest level.

Now, let me move here to the next level.  In fact, weíve got sort of an 
inverted pyramid here.  We start at the bottom at the district court level.  
Those are courts of -- what kind of jurisdiction are district courts, courts 
of what kind of jurisdiction?  Original jurisdiction.  And if we said limited 
versus general, what would you say?  General.  Very good.  Yes?

[Inaudible student response]
Yes, it is.  How big is the district, how big is the population.  Thatís right 
exactly.  Good question.

Circuit courts then we have as the next level up in our hierarchy.  In 
other words, going downhill on the PowerPoint.  But thatís the next one up.  
The circuit courts are courts of appellate jurisdiction.  And the courts of 
appellate jurisdiction are called circuit courts.  Now, these hear both civil 
and criminal cases that are appealed from the U.S. district courts.  Again, 
remember theyíre not retrying the cases.  They are making their own choice as 
to what ó when everyoneís appealing their cases, theyíre making choices as to 
which ones to look at.  In this case, first of all, I have 12 circuit courts.  
Basically, if you look at the map of the United States and draw essentially 11 
lines all the way across, big swaths of geographic space, thatís how they 
cover it.  The circuit courts or the U.S. courts of appeal which is the same 
thing because they have appellate jurisdiction.  These courts basically here 
cover several different states.

Just to give you an example, Missouri and Arkansas are covered by the 8th 
Circuit Court.  Now, I said 11 lines.  We had 12.  The twelfth is the District 
of Columbia.  They have their own circuit court located there for the District 
of Columbia here.  But they hear civil and criminal cases appealed from the 
U.S. district court, the total in this case of 179 judges, and they look at 
50,000 to 60,000 cases per year.

Now, look at the numbers here, 300 versus 50,000 to 60,000.  Now, what 
does that tell you in terms of ó if anything, most of these cases are decided 



where: at the district level or at the appellate level?  District level, 
right?  Most of these are decided at the district level.  And so they have ó 
thatís what they do.  Letís see.  Okay.  Iíve got all those numbers.

Oh, the one thing I wanted to point out, too.  These courts, by the way, 
at the circuit level to be comprised of a panel of three judges.  Thereís a 
panel of three judges that will sit and review the case record of the lower 
court.  They tend to sit in panels of three judges apiece.

Now, interestingly ó letís talk a little bit about these judges here.  
Because weíre talking about federal judges, right?  Weíre talking about 
federal judges.  Federal judges start at the district level.  Thereís the 
appellate level and then, of course, even further than that weíre gonna talk 
about in just a minute is the Supreme Court which is even higher than the 
circuit court system, right?  But all federal judges, no matter what level 
they are, are nominated by the President and they are confirmed with the 
advice and consent of the Senate.  Whatís very interesting about all these 
federal judges, 649 + 179 + the 9 members on the Supreme Court, do you know 
how long they get to serve?  Lifetime.  Lifetime appointments.  So they are 
very, very important positions.

And, by the way, people who are on the Supreme Court in a lot of ways ó 
since weíre talking about AA baseball in Springfield now, Iíll give you a farm 
team analogy.  You might think of the district level as the AA and the circuit 
level as the AAA and the majors, of course, being the Supreme Court.  What Iím 
suggesting simply here ó and if you donít like the analogy, donít worry about 
it ó but the idea here is simply that many of the people who are appointed to 
the Supreme Court, guess where they got their training?  At some point in time 
they were probably appointed as a federal judge at the district level or the 
circuit level.

Now, the other thing I want to point out here in terms of the role of the 
senate judiciary committee.  Do you remember the standing committee system in 
Congress? One of the most important committees in Congress is the Senate 
Judiciary Committee.  Every single nomination that comes before the Senate 
will first go through the Senate Judiciary Committee.  And if youíre chair of 
that committee, thatís a very, very important chair.  And, as you know, watch 
the news.  Even now thereís been some very interesting things going on in the 
news about district court appointments and thereís been a lot of battles going 
on between the Republicans and the Democrats.  The Republicans are saying that 
the Democrats are trying to filibuster and hold up judicial appointments and 
theyíre even thinking about trying to somehow change the rules regarding 
filibusters which I think in the long-run would be very, very disastrous for 
them.  If you also look at some of the records, you really see that most of 
these appointments that are going on, that the President has sent in to a 
Republican majority Senate, have been approved and the Democrats havenít 
really tried to block all by any means.  The vast majority of them theyíve let 
through.  But there are some very controversial appointments going on right 
now, that are being considered, and some of the Senate Democrats are trying to 
block it.

But when you see this stuff in this news, thatís whatís happening.  And 
this case here, the Senate Judiciary Committee plays a very, very important 
role for any of these appointments.  Certainly if theyíre talking about 
Supreme Court appointments, you know that theyíre gonna play a very important 
role here as well.  So thatís why itís important.  If you ever decide to go 
and serve on the Senate and you get elected, and your first choice might very 
well be serving on the Senate Judiciary Committee because thatís a very, very 



important appointment here, given what they do.
There is ó interestingly here ó again, the individual senators can play an 

important role but they generally only involve the appointments at the federal 
district level.  Thereís a tradition here I want to talk to you about that the 
Senate will actually invoke.  Itís called the concept of senatorial courtesy.  
Itís a long definition here ó and again, thatís why Iíd encourage you to just 
download the PowerPoints here if you like to get this.  But what the concept 
of senatorial courtesy says is this.  Itís kind of convolute. 

Iíll give you a very simple example of it, though.  The Senate as a whole 
will reject the nomination of any candidate ó this is only at the district 
level.  It does not apply ó senatorial courtesy does not apply to the 
appointment of circuit court judges.  This only applies at the district level.  
This is district level appointments only.  But what it says here is the Senate 
as a whole will reject the nomination of any candidate that is opposed by a 
senator of the Presidentís party from a nomineeís state.  What in the world 
does that mean?  Iíll give you a very simple example here.

George Bush is gonna nominate somebody as a federal district judge in 
Missouri.  There is a senator from Missouri by the name of Jim Talent.  Jim 
Talent said, ìI donít like this appointment.î  Now, is Jim Talent a member of 
the Presidentís party?  Of course.  Heís Republican, George Bush is 
Republican.  In this case here, if Jim Talent rejects that appointment, does 
not want that appointment, this rule of thumb kicks in that says the Senate as 
a whole will go along with Jim Talent and also reject that nomination.  Thatís 
called senatorial courtesy.  Itís like senators giving deference to their 
fellow brothers in the Senate saying, ìIf you have a concern about this 
particular person, we will back you up.î  Even if that whole Senate is 
controlled itself by the other party, theyíll still go along with it.  But the 
point here ó again, weíll use the Bush-Talent example here.  As long as Talent 
is the same party as the President and Talent has a problem with that, the 
entire Senate will go along with Jim Talentís concerns about this.

[Inaudible student response]
Not terribly often, because most of the time theyíre pretty much in 

agreement.  But every now and then that can happen and so they will do that.  
Now, why does it require a senator of the Presidentís party?  What if Iím in 
the senate in Missouri as a Democrat and I say, ìYou should not appoint ó the 
senate should not appoint and confirm this person because, in this case, she 
is too conservative.î  Say Iím a moderate Democrat.  ìThis person I find to be 
too conservative.î  Why would the senate not go along with me here?  Yeah, 
Iíve got political motives.  They would expect me to oppose it, wouldnít they, 
because Iím a Democrat in the senate and the President is Republican.  So it 
has to always be a member of the same party.  The senator involved has to 
always be a member of the same party as the President.

Now, again, the other thing I wanted to point out is this only applies 
with respect to the federal district judges.  It does not apply to circuit 
court judges and does not apply to the Supreme Court.  But why would it not 
apply to circuit court judges?  Because what do we know about circuit court 
judges?  Circuit courts.  Look at how the circuit courts are divided.  More 
than one state, right?  So what right does one member of the Senate from one 
state have a right to say anything about a circuit court appointment?  You 
see?  Thatís why this rule only applies with respect to the nomination of 
district court judges.  Yes, sir?

[Inaudible student response]
Iím not sure exactly when, but I think itís a long-standing tradition that 



started at least back in the early part of the 20th century.  Itís been around 
for quite some time, actually.  And again, itís this idea of giving deference 
to your senatorial colleagues.

One last thing Iíll say about this.  Even if the Senate right now was 
controlled by Democrats and not Republicans, and Jim Talent, a Republican, 
opposed the nomination, the Senate as a whole will reject that nomination.  
Even though if the Senate in this case was controlled by Democrats.  So thatís 
senatorial courtesy.  Kind of a convoluted definition, but a very, very simple 
concept actually.

Letís now talk about the U.S. Supreme Court because thatís obviously very 
important.  At the very  ó so weíve got the district courts, weíve got the 
circuit courts of appeal, the courts of appellate jurisdiction.  Now we have 
the U.S. Supreme Court.  The first point I want to bring out.  The Supreme 
Court, does it exercise original jurisdiction or appellate jurisdiction?  And 
the answer is ó itís a trick question ó the answer is both.  The vast majority 
of the Supreme Courtís work is what kind of jurisdiction?  Appellate.  
Exactly.  But there are some instances where the U.S. Supreme Court will 
actually exercise original jurisdiction.

Let me just give you these two exceptions here.  If thereís a case 
involving foreign ambassadors, then the Supreme Court will be the first court 
to hear that case.  If itís a case that involves one state, maybe one state 
suing another state or one state is a particular party to a case, then in 
those kinds of cases here the Supreme Court exercises original jurisdiction.  
That meaning, of course, that they are the first court to hear the case.  But 
by and large, though, the vast majority of the work of the Supreme Court is 
appellate jurisdiction.  Itís gonna look at case records from lower cases, 
cases that are appealed from the U.S. Circuit Court and cases appealed from 
where?  Where else does the Supreme Court get their cases to review?  Remember 
what we said, you have to exhaust your appeals?  The Supreme Courts in each of 
the states.

[Inaudible student response]
No, no, no.  Good question.  If I had a problem or was involved in a 

lawsuit and I was in the state court system, then the question is, then, once 
itís appealed do I then go back again at the very beginning of the federal 
court system?  No.  In that case, once youíve exhausted all your appeals in 
Missouri, for example, the Missouri court system, then you can appeal it to 
the U.S. Supreme Court if it involves ó only if it involves a federal law and/
or some Constitutional provision.  Once itís been decided upon by the Missouri 
Supreme Court, you could not ó good question here ó you could not appeal it to 
a federal district court at that point.  You could not do that.

[Inaudible student response]
No, you could not.  Another good question.  Could I skip the Missouri 

Supreme Court and go to the U.S. Supreme Court and the answer is no.  You 
actually have to appeal within that system.  Thatís very good.  These kinds of 
questions help clarify a few things so Iím glad you asked that.  So the U.S. 
Supreme Court, then, looks at the vast majority of appellate jurisdiction, 
cases appealed from the lower circuit courts as well as the various state 
Supreme Courts, by and large.

Now, whatís interesting here is the Constitution says ó this is why I 
think itís fascinating ó the Constitution says that the only federal court 
that you have to have is the Supreme Court.  What does that mean?  All the 
circuit courts with the 179 judges, all those federal district courts with the 
649 judges, guess what?  Those are creatures of Congress.  Did you know that 



Congress could technically pass a law and eliminate all of the circuit courts 
today and all of the district courts today and say, ìOkay.  We are consistent 
with the Constitution.  All we had to have is the Supreme Court.î  Now, that 
will never happen, of course, but I just want you to understand.  They can 
technically eliminate these district courts or these circuit courts.

So I put this under this category of ó sort of what I think, sort of a 
congressional controls over the federal court system.  Because they can 
actually control the existence of these lower courts.  In addition, whatís 
also very fascinating, is the Constitution doesnít say anything at all about 
how many justices have to be on the Supreme Court.  Originally there were six.  
How many, by the way, do we have today?  How many Supreme Court justices are 
there?  I think I heard it.  Nine.  We have nine Supreme Court justices.  Did 
you know that Congress can determine the size of the Supreme Court in terms of 
the number of members, of justices on the Supreme Court?

The next thing I will say ó and this is, Iíll say, just as equally 
fascinating ó Congress technically has the power to decide the jurisdiction of 
the Supreme Court.  And when I say jurisdiction, it technically has the right 
to decide what cases the Supreme Court can review.  Now, technically speaking, 
they ó bottom line in reality, they will not do that but they have tried 
before.  Back during the Civil War, during the reconstruction era after the 
Civil War, the court was trying to basically ó the Congress was basically 
trying to get the courts to limit the reconstruction cases involving ó I mean, 
the cases involving reconstruction during the Civil War.  The Congress tried 
to block the court from reviewing reconstruction laws essentially.

And since that time there have been other accounts by members of Congress 
to limit the courtís jurisdiction.  For example, Jesse Helms, a very famous 
senator from North Carolina, tried to get the Senate to go along with limiting 
the courtís jurisdiction in cases involving abortion and school prayer.  Then 
the Senate has to vote and they have to approve by a majority, and they didnít 
go along with it.

[Inaudible student response]
You could.  Thatís right.  But again, I think what happens is these 

efforts are largely unsuccessful.  Because the Senate really understands that 
the courts ought to have the right to decide for themselves what cases they 
will review.  But even right now, though, I heard something in the news.  The 
thing about Terri Schiavo.  Tom Delay, the Senate ó Iím sorry, not the Senate.  
Heís in the House.  But he basically was working with Senate colleagues to try 
to push the Senate to restrict the role of the Supreme Court in certain right-
to-life cases ó Iím sorry ó right-to-die cases.  And so thereís a move afoot 
right now to consider those kinds of things.  So you see these issues coming 
up over and over again.

In reality, that doesnít happen very, very often.  They are very limited.  
But again, this is a way they can do that.  The Supreme Court ó I mean, not 
the Supreme Court ó the Senate could say, ìWe could basically try to limit the 
courtís ability to review cases with respect to gay marriage.î  As I think 
about it, itís not just the Senate.  Itís actually Congress as a whole.  The 
thing about Tom Delay, essentially both houses of Congress were involved here 
and not just the Senate.  Both houses of Congress have to approve this.

But the thing about, for example, gay marriage.  Should the Supreme Court 
and even the federal court system be limited in terms of whether they can or 
cannot review certain gay marriage cases?  Again, thatís another move afoot 
thatís going on in Congress right now.  I think itís not simply a question of 
judges versus non-judges.  I think that a lot of people have the belief that 



this would be largely a state issue, a state run issue.  In fact, a lot of 
Conservatives and also Liberals believe that essentially this should be a 
matter left up to the states.  In fact, during the presidential campaign with 
Kerry and Bush, they both essentially tried to suggest it might be a state 
matter.

But then on the other hand, you saw efforts on the part of the Bush 
administration to actually try to make this more of a federal matter.  In a 
lot of ways itís kind of ironic because Conservatives normally want to have ó 
you know, let the states do what they want to do, right?  Get out of federal 
jurisdiction.  Again, this is very interesting about the whole idea about what 
Conservatism is all about.  Because on the one hand you want to give the 
states the right to do things.  Get the federal government off the backs of 
the states, you know.  Let the states have more responsibilities.  But when it 
comes to certain types of issues that pertain to certain moral matters, then 
remember what we said at the very, very beginning here in the first chapter, 
how Conservatives believe in an activist government then when it comes to 
preserving moral order?  In this case, Republican Conservatives are more than 
happy to invoke federal responsibility and get involved in these kinds of 
areas.

Largely here a lot of states sort of see this as a state issue.  State 
judges are getting involved because theyíre dealing with how does their own 
separate state constitutions deal with the whole issue of marriage and also 
same sex unions, and those kinds of issues.  Sometimes when people bring suit, 
theyíll say the Constitution is denying me certain rights.  What does the 
state constitution say itís denying me?  Then it becomes a matter of state 
judges to get involved with.

And, of course, because of that in some states itís another issue 
altogether because some states are actually getting involved and dealing with 
separate kinds of issues.  Theyíre looking at it in terms of their own state 
constitutions.  What do state constitutions say about marriage?  Are we 
basically  denying people, for example, equal protection of the law and due 
process by denying marriage to those of the same sex?  And whatís gonna 
happen, I think, is ó because thereís been a move to go for a federal ó a 
Constitutional Amendment to ban gay marriage, in part driven by the idea that 
we donít want inconsistencies from one state to another.  We want to have a 
sweeping consistency all the way across.

A very, very interesting topic here, you know.  Weíll talk about more of 
that, I think, in your next chapter of material.  That kind of hopefully 
answers your question about the reason why the state judges are getting 
involved.  Because itís essentially a matter of the state constitution ó 
interpretation of the state constitution by the judges here.  Yes?

[Inaudible student response]
Right.  Very good.  Amy makes a very good point.  This idea of 

jurisdiction, basically tells ó what itís all about is you can tell them what 
they can and cannot review but you canít tell ëem what outcome they can 
achieve.

[Inaudible student response]
No.  Exactly.  Thatís a good point, too.  It does not require them to have 

to actually be forced to review a case.  Itís still their choice.  The Supreme 
Court has ultimate autonomy in deciding what cases it will and will not 
review.  

And then another thing here, too ó and this, I think, is a very 
fascinating process as well.  Itís all fascinating to me and I hope it is to 



you, too.  Basically, what also can happen in terms of what can Congress do if 
the Supreme Court rules a decision ó on a decision that the Congress doesnít 
like.  Hereís what happens.  Congress passes a law.  The Supreme Court says 
that law was unconstitutional.  Congress gets mad.  What can Congress do?  
Potentially, initiate an amendment to the Constitution.  And they tried to do 
that before.

A good case in point is flag burning, a very famous court case, Texas v. 
Johnson, 1989.   Donít have to worry too much about the specifics right now, 
but basically it involved a flag burning issue.  Congress passed a law that 
said flag burning is wrong and people should be punished for this, provide 
fines and penalties and things like that.  You burn the U.S. flag, youíre 
desecrating our country, youíre desecrating our flag, thatís so unpatriotic 
you ought to be punished for it.  Weíre not going to allow it.  Weíre going to 
ban the practice of flag burning.  That court case went up before ó somebody 
filed a court case and that went before the Supreme Court.  The Supreme Court 
reviewed that law, that congressional law, and guess what the Supreme Court 
said?  Can you burn the flag?  Can you desecrate the flag?  Yes, you can.  
Whether or not you like it or donít like it ó and I would think that you would 
hate it ó the Supreme Courtís argument was this.  ìLook, even though we might 
find that type of behavior inimical, we cannot squash the underlying political 
speech that it represents.î  This is an example of freedom of expression.  
Freedom of expression is something ó political expression is something thatís 
preserved in the First Amendment to the Constitution.  We canít throw out the 
First Amendment to implement this law.

So in this case here, the Supreme Court ruled that that law that Congress 
passed was unconstitutional.  Congress got mad.  George H. Bush got mad.  He 
said flag burning is wrong, dead wrong.  So he worked with Congress in 
initiating an amendment to the Constitution, trying to get the Constitution 
amended.  Because if the next amendment basically says that flag burning is no 
longer a protected form of freedom of expression, then thatís what they could 
do.  So the way for Congress to back-door ó kind of control what the Supreme 
Court can do is to initiate an amendment to the Constitution.  If theyíre 
successful, now any future flag burning case has to be done in accordance with 
this amended Constitution.  And if this amended Constitution says flag burning 
is not protected, okay.  Then laws that prohibit flag burning are now 
constitutional.  Do you see the argument here?  So you amend it if you can to 
make the Constitution consistent with your wishes here.

But, of course, what do we know about amending the Constitution?  It 
doesnít happen.  There you go.  Itís very, very difficult.  Even in that case 
ó again, it requires two-thirds votes in both houses of Congress.  Neither 
house of Congress could even get a minimum bare majority much less two-thirds 
majority to move it on to the states for ratification.  So again, this one 
here can be significant if it ever happens, but it hardly ever happens.  But 
itís a way that Congress might try as sort of to do an end-run around the 
Supreme Court by proposing an amendment to the Constitution.

Now, a couple of other quick things here.  They certainly do play a role 
in nominating federal judges weíve talked about, right?  So any federal judge 
that has to come before ó that the President submits, at least in this case, 
the Senate plays a role in approving nominees at all levels here.  If we talk 
about the Supreme Court for a minute here, since weíre talking about that 
anyway.  The President nominates the justices and most of the time his 
nominations will be approved.  About 95 or more percent of the time his 
nominations will be approved, but every now and then the Presidentís 



nomination was rejected.  The last nominee rejected was back during the Reagan 
administration.  Robert Bork was rejected.

One of the latest interesting issues that you may have seen several years 
ago was Clarence Thomas, when Clarence Thomas came before the Senate Judiciary 
Committee.  He almost didnít make the nomination but he was eventually 
nominated as well.  Why would you reject a Supreme Court nominee if you were a 
member of the Senate?  Say youíre on the Senate Judiciary Committee.  Why 
would you reject a nominee?  First and foremost.  Iím not gonna vote for this 
nominee because this nominee is what?

[Inaudible student response]
Voting record?  Right.  They have a poor record as a lower court judge.  

You look at their record ó I mean, they have a whole paper trail now, right?  
A lot of these are former federal district judges or circuit court judges.  
Theyíve got this paper trail showing their decisions, showing their legal 
reasoning of how they rule on certain cases.  And you can look at that and 
say, ìThis person is really incompetent.î  More often the case, though, as 
Aaron said, is opposition to their legal philosophy.  That can certainly 
happen.

The last thing Iím gonna say ó I know we have to hit up here ó but 
obviously, when you become President, then, you think about this.  You know 
that your appointment is for life?  As a President, youíre gonna take that 
nomination very, very seriously.  You were certainly gonna nominate somebody 
who is consistent with your legal philosophy.  Even when youíre dead and gone, 
that nominee may still very well be on the bench, right, basically espousing 
and reflecting and interpreting your philosophy.  In a lot of ways, the voices 
of Presidents, of dead Presidents, are still very much alive today on the 
Supreme Court because of who they were nominated by.

The last thing I want to say about this ó this is kind of funny.  Just 
because you get appointed ó this is something thatís very, very interesting.  
Just because you get appointed, however, doesnít mean that youíre gonna never 
change your viewpoints.  Very interesting little footnote to history here.  
President Eisenhower nominated Earl Warren to be the Supreme Courtís chief 
justice.  Earl Warren was from California, a Republican.  During the time when 
Earl Warren was Chief Justice of the U.S., it was one of the most liberal 
court ó in the history of the Supreme Court, it was one of the most liberal 
eras of the court.  Their decisions were extremely liberal and really deviated 
a lot in terms of how they interpreted the Constitution, more along liberal 
viewpoints.  Years later people asked President Eisenhower ó they said, you 
know, ìIke, you did a great job as President, but one thing we have a question 
about.  What about that Earl Warren appointment to the Supreme Court?î  
President Eisenhower looked back and said, ìYeah, that was a mistake.î  He 
said, quote, ìThat was the biggest damn-fool mistake I ever made.î  He 
mentioned that, how he felt about it.

Again, underscoring the significance of those appointments here, you know, 
because those appointments are lifetime appointments and theyíre very, very 
significant.  They reflect your philosophy for many years on, well after 
youíre no longer President.


